FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO

Executive Committee

Board of Trustees

September 9, 1999

Call to Order
A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco was held on Thursday, September 9, 1999, in the 6th Floor Conference Room of the 

Museums’ Administrative Offices at 233 Post Street, San Francisco.  A quorum being present, the 

meeting was called to order at 12:20 p.m. by Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, President.  President Wilsey 

presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.

Roll Call


Present:
Alvin H. Baum, Jr.

Mrs. Ray Dolby/Vice President/Annual Support

Richard P. Essey

Richard P. Finn, Vice President/Finance

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs

J. Burgess Jamieson

Diane B. Lloyd-Butler, Vice President/Audience Development

Nion McEvoy

J. Alec Merriam, Vice President/Collections

Steven MacGregor Read, Vice President/Facilities

Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman

Excused:

Belva Davis


Mrs. Harry H. Wetzel


Other Trustees in Attendance:


Mrs. David P. Bancroft


Robert J. Bransten

Mrs. Ransom S. Cook

Mrs. Leonard E. Kingsley


Mrs. William B. MacColl, Jr.


Robert A. Mills


Vivian Fei Tsen
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Report of the President - Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey

A.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve the Minutes of the June 10, 

1999 Meeting of the Board of Trustees

On motion, duly seconded, there being no discussion among the Trustees or members

of the public, the minutes of the June 10, 1999 meeting of the Board of Trustees, having been

mailed in advance to all Trustees, were unanimously approved.

B.
Report on Recent Developments Regarding the Plans to Build a New de Young


Museum in Golden Gate Park

1.    
Report on Public Workshop Regarding a New de Young Museum in


Golden Gate Park, Held on August 16, 1999, 5:30 to 8 p.m.

President Wilsey advised that the first public workshop regarding the Herzog &

de Meuron conceptual plan for a new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park was held on

Monday, August 16th, from 5:30 to 8 p.m., in the Trustees’ Auditorium of the Asian/de Young

building.  The workshop began with a slide presentation on the new de Young concept by architect Pierre de Meuron, followed by a public question-and-answer session in Hearst Court, where the conceptual models were also on view.  

Mr. Parker reported that 212 people attended the workshop, including approximately

20 Trustees and 30 staff members.  An information packet was provided to attendees, which included a comment and evaluation form to allow individuals an opportunity to communicate their opinions about the workshop and the architectural concept in writing.  Approximately 50 


forms have been returned to date.  Of these responses, 24 attendees’ comments pertaining to 

the Herzog & de Meuron concept can be characterized as positive (48%), 18 attendees were neutral in their opinions (36%), and 8 attendees expressed negative comments (16%).


In general, the slide presentation on the new de Young concept has been 

Educational and has had a positive impact.  Mr. Parker pointed out that architect Pierre

de Meuron continues to listen seriously to comments made by the public and will carefully 

consider this input as further development of the conceptual plan occurs.  A second public 

workshop has been scheduled for Thursday, September 23rd, 5:30 to 8 p.m., at the de Young 

Museum in Golden Gate Park. 
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2.  
Discussion of a Proposal Regarding the Incorporation of the Old Main


Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni in the New de Young Museum


Project



President Wilsey reported that Trustee Emerita Ruth Asawa has suggested that 

consideration should be given to incorporating the Old Main Library murals by Gottardo

Piazzaoni in the new de Young Museum. 


Patti Junker, Curator of American Art, was requested to discuss the Piazzoni murals.

Ms. Junker began by presenting photographs of the mural cycle as displayed in the Old Main

Library.  The public library building was completed in 1917, and ten years later Gottardo Piazzoni was commissioned by the City of San Francisco to paint the murals for the main stair hall.  The mural cycle, a major work of architectural art in the United States, is comprised of two integrated landscape views, entitled The Land and The Sea.  It was important to Piazzoni when he designed the murals that they be viewed as a unit in a particular architectural setting. 


Piazzoni was an innovative and influential California painter at the turn of the century.

He embraced modernism and was inspired by the California landscape.  Piazzoni was attracted

to mural painting because it was large enough to accommodate his vision of painting and architecture.  The Land and The Sea, may be the only pure landscape murals, devoid of political and social commentary, produced in America in the 1930’s.  

Piazzoni also believed that mural art was the highest art form in an ethical sense because it was public art.  He considered The Land and The Sea to be his masterpiece.


Mr. Parker noted that the removal of the murals from the Old Main Library has been the source of some controversy for the Asian Art Museum (AAM) during the past several years.  The AAM plans to move into the renovated Old Main Library space in 2002.  Earlier this year, a court ruling allowed for the removal of the Piazzoni murals.  The murals were reportedly removed without damage this past summer and are presently being restored.  


A panel comprised of two commissioners from both the San Francisco Art Commission and the AAM plus three community representatives was established to contemplate site proposals for the murals.  The panel will meet on September 22, 1999 to consider proposals to place the Piazzoni murals at either the State Court House in the Civic Center or at the San Francisco Ferry Building.  The Fine Arts Museums has been invited to discuss the possibility of incorporating the murals in the new de Young Museum.  

Herzog & de Meuron have been requested to study the feasibility of this concept, including the requirement to maintain the architectural spacing of the murals as established by Piazzoni.  Mr. Parker pointed out that the State Court House is unable to reproduce the original 
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2.  
Discussion of a Proposal Regarding the Incorporation of the Old Main


Library Murals by Gottardo Piazzoni in the New de Young Museum


Project (continued)

architectural setting and plans to treat each mural separately as a free-standing painting in a decorative setting . The family room, adjacent to the restaurant off the main court of the new de Young Museum, which is accessible to the public at no charge, has been proposed by Herzog & de Meuron as a possible location for the murals.  It is envisioned that the family room will be used for ceremonial events and meeting space.  It was originally intended that this space would recognize Museum benefactors, as well as provide some historical context for the de Young Museum.  

Mr. Parker stated that these decorative murals would be highly accessible to the public and would not require designated gallery space.  The  potential exists for those who have opposed the removal of the Piazzoni murals from the Old Main Library building to support the de Young Museum as the favored alternative to preserve the murals in an appropriate art environment.

Lengthy discussion ensued.  Concern was expressed that the past controversy and divisiveness associated with the removal of the Piazzoni murals might shift to the Fine Arts Museums if it proceeds with a proposal to incorporate the murals into the new de Young Museum project.  Several Trustees stated their belief that this was not the case and that the opportunity to house the Piazzoni murals in the new de Young should be pursued.  It was acknowledged that if the family room were to house the murals, then the identification of another location within the new de Young Museum to honor and recognize donors is very important.

Many factors have to be weighed carefully in deciding the appropriateness of relocating the murals to the new de Young Museum, e.g., ownership, permanent exhibition, storage, and deaccessioning.  Furthermore, a consistent Museum position is important to convey when considering the Piazzoni murals given the requests from members of the community to preserve historic elements of the de Young such as Hearst Court, the Pool of Enchantment, the sphinxes, etc.


The Executive Committee concluded its discussion and strongly concurred that the Director of Museums should request Herzog & de Meuron to proceed with preliminary plans to incorporate the Piazzoni murals into the new de Young project for presentation to the special panel on September 22nd.  It is understood that no commitment would be made by the Fine Arts Museums at the presentation.  The matter of incorporating the Piazzoni murals into the new de Young Museum project will be referred to the Acquisitions Committee at its October 1, 1999 meeting for recommendation to the Board of Trustees.
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C.
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution Setting Year 2000 

Executive Committee Meeting Dates


President Wilsey introduced the following resolution, setting the dates of Year

2000 Executive Committee meetings:



RESOLVED, That the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees


of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco does hereby set the following


dates, times, and locations for its year 2000 regular meetings:


Date




Time

Location


Thursday, February 10, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, March 9, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, May 11, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, September 14, 2000
Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, November 9, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, December 14, 2000
Noon

233 Post Street, SF

On  motion, duly seconded, there being no discussion among the Trustees or members of the public.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to adopt the above resolution as Board Resolution 1314.

D.  
Cancellation of November 11, 1999 Meeting of the Executive Committee of


the Board of Trustees


President Wilsey announced that the November 11, 1999 meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees has been cancelled due to the Veterans Day event at the Legion of Honor on the same day, which is part of the Legion’s 75th Anniversary Celebration.
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Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III

A.    
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Loan Requests



Mr. Parker presented the following loan requests:

From:

Crocker Art Museum, Sacramento, CA


For:

American Impressionist Paintings West Coast Collections




Crocker Art Museum:  08/27/99 - 10/10/99




Willard Leroy Metcalf, American, 1858 - 1925




Winter’s Festival, 1913




Oil on canvas, 26 x 29 (66 x 73.7 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Gift of Mrs. Herbert Fleishhacker




47.5.3

Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to Sacramento and 

return to San Francisco.  All related expenses will be paid by the requesting

organization.

*****

From:

Musée de Grenoble, Grenoble, France


For:

Eustache LeSueur




Musée de Grenoble:  02/01/2000 - 05/01/2000




Eystache le Sueur, French, 1617 - 1655




Sleeping Venus, circa 1638 - 1639




Oil on canvas, 48 x 46 (121.9 x 116.8 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Mildred Anna Williams




Collection




19777.10

Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to Grenoble and

return to San Francisco.  All related expenses will be paid by the

requesting organization.
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A.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Loan Requests (continued)


From:

The Trust for Museum Exhibitions, Washington DC


For:

The American West:  Out of Myth into Reality



Mississippi Museum of Art:  02/12/2000 - 06/06/2000




Terra Museum of American Art:  06/24/2000 - 09/17/2000




Toledo Museum of Art:  10/08/2000 - 12/31/2000



Albert Bierstadt, American, 1830-1902




Indians Hunting Buffalo, circa 1888




Oil on canvas, 24 ¾ x 35 7/8 (62.9 x 91.1 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Gift of Mr. and Mrs. John D.




Rockefeller 3rd



1979.7.11






Thomas Moran, American, 1837 - 1926






Grand Canyon of the Yellowstone, 1893




Oil on canvas, 19 7/8 x 15 7/8 (50.5 x 40.3 cm)




Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, Gift of Mr. and Mrs. John D.




Rockefeller 3rd



1979.7.73


Stipulations:
The paintings will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to the Mississippi 

Museum of Art and return from the Toledo Museum of Art to San Francisco.

These paintings cannot be installed in hallways or atriums.  All related 

expenses will be paid by the requesting organization.



On motion, duly seconded, there was no discussion among the Trustees or members of 


the public.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to approve the above loans.

B.  
Report on Rutherford & Chekene Assessment of Possible “Bolinas” Earthquake



Damage to the de Young Museum Facility 



Following the Bolinas earthquake on August 17, 1999, Mr. Parker requested Rutherford

& Chekene, the consulting engineers who undertook a comprehensive seismic safety assessment of the de Young Museum several years ago, to assess three new cracks at the de Young Museum discovered by the Museums’ Building and Grounds Superintendent, Jim Hartman.  The Executive Committee reviewed the appended response from Richard W. Niewiarowski, Structural Engineer.  Mr. Niewiarowski stated in his letter dated August 27, 1999, that based on the location of the cracks in the structural framing system, there is little or no reason to suggest 
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B.  
Report on Rutherford & Chekene Assessment of Possible “Bolinas” Earthquake



Damage to the de Young Museum Facility (continued)

that the cracks were the result of the very minor Bolinas earthquake.  Furthermore, based on 

his observations and drawing review, it is Mr. Niewiarowski’s professional opinion that the 

cracks do not represent a significant loss of either local vertical (gravity) load carrying capacity or overall lateral seismic force resistance.   He concluded that structural repairs to the de Young Museum are not required.

C.
Review of Attendance Patterns at the de Young Museum and Legion of Honor


Over the Past Decade 


Mr. Parker distributed the appended graph, which compares attendance at the de Young Museum and the Legion of Honor in the 1990’s.  At the beginning of the decade, the de Young drew about twice as many visitors as the Legion.  But, with its loss of federal insurance in 1997, and the popularity of the new Legion, the visitor pattern reversed itself in the late 1990’s with Legion attendance running twice that of the de Young’s.

D.  
Consideration and Possible Action to Adopt a Resolution in Memory of Roger

Mosley, Chief Museum Guard 


Mr. Parker read the subsequent resolution honoring Chief Museum Guard Roger Mosley, who died on July 13, 1999:



WHEREAS, Chief Museum Guard Roger Mosley, a valued employee of the

Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco for thirty-eight years passed away on July 13, 1999; and



WHEREAS, Mr. Mosley began his museum security career at the M. H.

de Young Memorial Museum in 1957 and worked his way through the ranks of Civil 

Service to serve as the Museums’ Chief Guard from 1980 until his retirement in 1995;

and



WHEREAS, Throughout his service to the Museums, Mr. Mosley’s


consistently thoughtful and dedicated performance as a security professional


has been a valuable asset to the institution; now, therefore, be it



RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of


San Francisco expresses its heartfelt condolences to the Mosley family for


their loss.


On motion, duly seconded, there was no discussion among the Trustees or members of the public.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to adopt the above resolution as

Board Resolution 1315.
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E.   
Report on City Budget

Mr. Parker announced that additional City funding totaling $596,000 has been authorized to offset the projected FY 1999-2000 COFAM operating deficit projection

associated with decreased de Young revenues due to the loss of federal indemnification,

which ended international art exhibitions until a new Museum is built.  Appreciation was expressed to the Mayor, the Mayor’s Budget Office, and the Board of Supervisors for this additional support.  City funding now amounts to about $6 million in the current fiscal year, approximately one-third of the Museums’ operating budget.

F.  
Personnel Report


Patti Junker, Curator of American Art at the Fine Arts Museums for over seven years, has accepted the position of Curator of Paintings and Sculpture at the Amon Carter Museum

in Forth Worth, Texas.  The Amon Carter Museum is a first-class museum devoted to American Art.  Mr. Parker acknowledged Ms. Junker’s significant contributions to the Fine Arts Museums and the American Art collection; she departs in mid-October.

In addition, Mr. Parker announced that Steve Nash, Associate Director and Chief Curator, will devote twenty percent of his time during this fiscal year to advise Ray Nasher 

in Dallas, Texas, on the creation of his sculpture garden.  The sculpture garden is being conceived in concert with architect Renzo Piano.  
G.
Current and Future Exhibitions


Kathy Berrin, Curator of Africa, Oceania, and the Americas, discussed Spirit Country:  Australian Aboriginal Art from the Gantner Myer Collection, which opens at the Legion of

Honor on September 18th and runs through January 9, 2000.  The exhibition features approximately 152 pieces from the Gantner Myer collection and focuses on acrylic paintings dating from the 1960s to the present day by artists living in the remote areas of the Australian Central Desert and Western Australia.  Traditional bark paintings and sculpture from the Aboriginal peoples of Arnhem Land and the Tiwi Islands of Northern Australia are also 

included in the exhibition.  Among the artists whose work is included in the Gantner

Myer collection are Rover Thomas, Queenie McKenzie, Helicopter Tjungurai, and Long Tom

Tjapanangka. 


A sacred ground painting depicting creation stories of Australia’s Aboriginal People

will be created at the Legion by artists Thomas Tjangala Rice, Jack Jakamarra Ross,

and Sampson Japaljarri, who have traveled to San Francisco from Australia to participate in 

the Spirit Country exhibition.  From September 15th through September 19th, the Legion will host a live webcast of the creation of this sacred ground painting.
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G.
Current and Future Exhibitions (continiued)


Steve Nash, Associate Director and Chief Curator, reported on the exhibition

Museum Pieces:  Bay Area Artists Consider the de Young which will be exhibited at the 

de Young Museum from November 20th through March 12, 2000.  The exhibit involves

eighteen Bay Area artists and collaborative teams, who will look closely at the de Young Museum and reveal the ways in which a major art institution lives and breathes.  Museum Pieces:  Bay Area Artists Consider the de Young is a timely and unique exhibition, which will be presented concurrently with a display of architectural plans for the new de Young Museum.  The exhibit provides a contemporary art perspective on the de Young’s position within the local community and the museum world.  Glen Helfond, local art critic and writer, is guest curator of the exhibition.  Artists include Rebecca Bollinger, del la toree+morales, Bruno Faxxolari, Fletch + Rubin, Doug Hall, David Ireland, Chris Johanson, Stephanie Johnson, Meg Mack, Mail Order Brides, Tom Marioni, Caitlin Mitchell-Dayton, Deborah Oropallo, Maria Porges, Rigo, TILT (Teaching Intermedia Library Tools), Bruce Tomb and Catherine Wagner. 

Report of the Audience Development and Marketing Committee - Diane B. Lloyd-Butler, Vice President and Chair

The Audience Development and Marketing Committee and the Civic Affairs Committee met in joint session on Wednesday, September 8, 1999.  Trustee Lloyd-Butler provided an update on marketing efforts for a new de Young Museum, which also focus on increasing the already high membership level.  At the joint meeting, The Corsi Agency presented the visual and media materials for a proposed advertising campaign for a new de Young Museum.

Report of the Civic Affairs Committee - Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President and Chair

Trustee Gillette encouraged Trustees to attend the second public workshop on the new de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park on September 23rd, from 5:30 to 8 p.m., at the de Young Museum.  On November 11, 1999, a Veterans Day Program celebrating the 75th Anniversary of the Legion of Honor is being planned.  The two exhibitions currently on view at the Legion, The Treasury of St. Francis of Assisi and Spirit Country:  Australian Aboriginal Art from the Gantner Myer Collection, will be featured.  The Legion will be open the evenings of November 9th through November 13th during this week celebrating the 75th Anniversary of the Legion of Honor.  Trustee Essey was thanked for making these special evening hours possible through the generosity of the Essey Family Fund.

On November 13, 1999, Narratives of African American Art and Identity:  The David C. Driskell Collection opens at the de Young Museum and continues through February 13, 2000.  The Links, an organization of African American women, is co-sponsoring the opening reception.  
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Public Comment

Members of the public may address the Executive Committee on items not on the agenda, which are 

within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco.  Speakers may 

address the Executive Committee for up to three minutes.  There was no public comment.

Meeting Schedule 

A.
Executive Committee Meetings 
Date




Time

Location


Thursday, November 11, 1999
Noon

233 Post Street, SF (Cancelled)
   
Thursday, December 9, 1999

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, February 10, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, March 9, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, May 11, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, September 14, 2000
Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, November 9, 2000

Noon

233 Post Street, SF


Thursday, December 14, 2000
Noon

233 Post Street, SF

B.
Board of Trustees Meetings

Date



Time

Location



October 14, 1999

3 p.m.

Gallery 23, de Young Museum

January 13, 2000

3 p.m.

Board Room, Legion of Honor


April 13, 2000


3 p.m.

Gallery 23, de Young Museum


June 8, 2000


3 p.m.

Board Room, Legion of Honor

October 12, 2000

3 p.m.

Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Date



Event









September 16, 1999

Opening of Spirit Country:  Australian Aboriginal 







Art from the Gantner Meyer Collection


September 22-24, 1999
National Council in San Francisco



September 22, 1999

Catholic Charities - St. Francis of Assisi Viewing
September 23, 1999

Public Workshop - A New de Young Museum







in Golden Gate Park



November 11, 1999

Legion of Honor 75th Anniversary Celebration



November 18, 1999

Opening of Museum Pieces:  Bay Area Artists Envision 

the de Young


December 2, 1999

Elegant Christmas Benefit
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Current and Future Exhibitions
*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Title





Date


Museum/Gallery
Gallery One - Exhibition for Children
Ongoing

de Young Gallery One

Theater & Dance Collection (Memorial

  Exhibition for Nancy Van Norman Baer)*
05/01/99-09/05/99
de Young 36-37

Artists Studio*



05/01/99-Ongoing
de Young 5

Contemporary Fiber and Art to Wear:

  Recent Acquisitions



05/01/99-11/28/99
de Young 28-30

Selections from the Anderson Collection:

  Claes Oldenburg Prints & Multiples
*
06/05/99-09/19/99
Legion A

Logan Gallery:  Animals Real and Imagined
6/19/99-10/17/99
Legion L

The Art of Craft:  Contemporary




  Works from the Saxe Collection

06/26/99-10/17/99
de Young 41-44


The Treasury of St. Francis of Assisi

07/24/99-11/14/99
Legion 6/14

Costume from the Hecksher Collection*
08/14/99-02/20/00
de Young 22

Spirit Country:  Australian Aboriginal Art

  from the Gantner-Meyer Collection*
09/18/99-01/09/00
Legion B-F & Rosekrans

Anderson:  Richard Diebenkorn’s 41

09/25/99-01/23/99
Legion A


  Etchings*






Art for Elders




09/28/99-10/03/99
de Young 27/ Hearst

Alain Kirili:  A Dialogue with Rodin*
10/09/99-01/02/00
Legion 8/10/12

Herzog and de Meuron Model for a

10/14/99-01/02/00
de Young 36/37

  New de Young*





Narratives of African American Art

11/13/99-02/13/00
de Young 44c

  and Identity:  The David C. Driskell

  Collection


Museum Pieces:  Bay Area Artists 

11/20/99-03/12/00
de Young 41/44a, b

  Envision the de Young*




The Wiedersperg Collection*


12/18/99-06/25/00
de Young 29-30/27

Anderson:  Legendary Lithography:

  Prints from ULAE*



02/05/00-05/28/00
Legion F

Georgia O’Keeffe:  The Poetry of

02/19/00-05/14/00
Legion A-D & Rosekrans

  of Things

Wedding Dresses from the Permanent
3/4/00-8/26/00

de Young 22

  Collection*





Bouquets to Art



03/14/00-03/17/00
Legion

Leonard Baskin



5/6/00-9/10/00

de Young 36/37

Youth Arts Festival



5/9/00-5/14/00

de Young 27, Hearst


2000 BC:  The Bruce Conner Story

05/21/00-07/30/00
de Young 44


  Part II




Wayne Thiebaud:  A Paintings

06/10/00-09/03/00
Legion A-F & Rosekrans


  Retrospective*


The Kingdoms of Edward Hicks

9/24/00-1/7/01
de Young 44 A-B
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Adjournment -  Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, President

There being no further business, President Wilsey adjourned the meeting at 1:40 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,







Judy Gough







Executive Secretary








Museums

Note:  These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Executive Committee on matters stated, but not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.

Immediately following this meeting, the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums held a meeting of its

Executive Committee.

mexfamsf999
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